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Behind the Veil of the Two-Stroke Engine’s Smoke 
Kicken Berlin reconstructs – and augments – the seminal photography 
exhibition In Deutschland 
 
Image Caption: Helga Paris, Untitled, from the series Halle. Häuser und Gesichter 
(Halle. Buildings and Faces) 1983–1985, silver gelatin print (4,400 Euro) 
 
The Americans were more artful. They had books and exhibitions that would 
much later attest to how pathbreaking they indeed would be. Their catchy 
titles proved wise foresight: New Documents, New Topographics, The New 
Color Photography. The implied exclamation points were clear, and the 
shift was visibly heralded by the accompanying presentation. How different 
it was here [in Germany], where Klaus Honnef gave his 1979 exhibition at 
the Rheinisches Landesmuseum in Bonn the duller title, In Deutschland – 
Aspekte gegenwärtiger Dokumentarfotografie (In Germany – Aspects of 
contemporary documentary photography). And that for an exhibition that was 
a beacon, visionary. In spite of the title, the show led the way to the 
future. 
 
Much of what Honnef and co-curator Wilhelm Schürmann then brought together 
had only recently been taken by young photographic artists and students in 
Dusseldorf; the photo paper was practically still wet: images of Berlin by 
Michael Schmidt and agricultural landscapes by Heinrich Riebesehl, a 
street series by Thomas Struth and the kiosks of Tata Ronkholz, interiors 
by Axel Hütte and shots of Turkish guest workers by Candida Höfer. What 
unified the images was a strict gaze, far removed from the playful, and 
the renunciation of the decisive moment, in which life composes itself 
into an image for a split second. Perhaps that was what Honnef understood 
as “documentary”: the deliberate, serial approach with which photographers 
could essentially alienate everyday motifs from the world. Honnef coined 
the term Autorenfotografie (author photography) at the time, and the talk 
in connection to the exhibition was of laconism. Today, almost forty years 
later, we call it art, and just a glance at the list of artists included 
in the catalogue would now justify the title “In Deutschland – Aspects of 
the contemporary art market.” So it is only fitting that the revival of 
this exhibition is taking place in a gallery. The title “new” was of 
course forbidden, so gallerist Annette Kicken settled on Reloaded. 
 
For the first part [of the series] early this year, Klaus Honnef brought 
together numerous highlights from the past show – a museum-quality 
collection of photos that have since assumed their places in the canon of 
German photo history. Hard to believe that Honnef at the time had been 
“walking on thin ice,” as he says today. Wilhelm Schürmann, who headed the 
gallery with Rudolf Kicken in Aachen half a lifetime ago and thus is 
doubly connected to the project, took on a larger challenge for Reloaded 
(II), selecting images that were not on display in Bonn. For one because 
some of the photographers then, like Gabriele and Helmut Nothhelfer, 
played hard to get; their austere images of people on Sunday would have 
fit in perfectly among the other images (prints from the edition of 12, 
12,500 Euro each). And because [many of] the photographers were hardly 
known at the time.  
 
A more precise title for In Deutschland would have in fact been In der 
Bundesrepublik (in the Federal Republic), since all of the photographers 
came from West Germany and almost all were born after 1949. Now, Schürmann 
has explored the Eastern gaze to the east. His selection includes some 
famous works, like Sibylle Bergemann’s series of the Marx-Engels monument 
(later print, 7,000 Euro), some known, like the series Halle. Häuser und 
Gesichter (Halle. Houses and Faces) by Helga Paris (prints from the 1980s, 
4400 Euro), and material rarely shown in such scope from Ulrich Wüst’s 
Notizen (Notes), in which everyday moments have been arranged into 



puzzling visual stories (artist book with 103 tipped-in prints, 50,000 
Euro; group of 12 motifs, 22,500 Euro). Despite their journalistic 
approach, all of these images lead us into an almost surreal world, one 
where GDR streets are transformed into de Chirico landscapes, veiled by 
the heavy air of coal-burning ovens and two-stroke engines. Was it 
criticism, or the transposition of reality into dream? That nothing is 
more enigmatic than an exact representation is no new insight. And thus 
Peter Piller (11-part, 14,850 Euro) and Jochem Hendricks (9,500 Euro) 
borrowed their motifs for Rasenmähen (Mowing the Grass) und Banküberfall 
(Bank Robbery), respectively, from archives. The demonic and the square go 
hand in hand. (Until September 2.) 
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